
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

February 26, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, February 26, 2020, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
Erik Hume

Keith Rodgers



Bennett Chotiner
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk

Brian Enterline
Stephen Libhart
Nelva Wright

James Helsel

*Jim Mann

*Mr. Mann was not present when Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  
Mr. Darrell Dethlefs introduced himself as the attorney for Select Medical.  He also introduced Mr. Arlin Glick and Mr. Jim Dehoff, both from Select Medical. 

Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve the minutes of the December 4th Board meeting, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the January 29th, 2020 Board meeting
2. Corvette Club Agreement, CXY

3. Barnstormers Fly-In Breakfast, GRA

4. Legislative Priorities

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard.  
Mr. Helsel then said that the motion should be to approve all of the Consent Calendar items.

Amended Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart to approve all of the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:  There were no Executive Committee items.

Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Select Medical Lease Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA has received a Notice of Proposal and Letter of Intent requesting the assignment of a Ground Lease between Select Transport, Inc. and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania to MIWD Flight, LLC.  MIWD Flight LLC is a wholly owned subsidiary of MI Windows and Doors which manufactures and distributes various types of windows and doors used primarily in residential applications.  MIWD Flight will use the hangar to house and maintain a Citation XLS which they are in the process of purchasing.  The primary use of the aircraft will be business related.  Per the lease amendment dated June 30, 2016, the extended lease term will expire on March 31, 2044.
Motion:  A motion was made by Leonard that the Board authorize the Executive Director to sign a Lease Assignment from Select Transport, Inc. to MIWD Flight, LLC for the remaining term of the amended lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved. Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.

b)
Lawn Services Contract:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a two-year contract in the amount of $47,610 from C&E Landscaping for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA.  This is a two-year contract with two (2), one-year options upon mutual agreement to extend.  A public bid was issued for such services.  One contractor submitted a bid.   C&E Lawn Care and Landscaping has satisfactorily performed these services in 2019.  Funding for this work is included in the SARAA Operating Budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr.  Hume that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute a two-year contract in the amount of $47,610 with C&E Landscaping for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Smart Avionics Operating Agreement:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with Smart Avionics Inc. to provide aircraft maintenance and repair.  AvFlight has entered into an agreement to lease hangar space at HIA in the former Rite Aid Hangar to Smart Avionics, Inc.  SARAA proposed the following terms for the operating agreement:  
Term:  1 year, with 1-year renewal options

Fee:  3.5% of gross revenues

Insurance:  $2 million commercial general liability

                   $1 million aircraft liability
The Operating Agreement is contingent upon a valid lease or sublease with AvFlight.  The final agreement will be reviewed by SARAA legal counsel.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute an operating agreement with Smart Associates Inc. to provide aircraft maintenance and repair.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.

d)
Cargo Apron Expansion, Amendment 1 and 2, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with AECOM in an amount not to exceed $69,324 to provide additional permitting work and geophysical investigation for the Cargo Apron Expansion project at HIA, for a total contract amount of $490,192.  The design engineer submitted two amendments to SARAA to complete the design.  Amendment 1 is to provide additional permitting services for the Cargo Apron Expansion project.  During a field visit on May 29, 2019, wetlands were unexpectedly found.  The presence of wetlands in the project site dictated that SARAA obtain a full Chapter 105 Joint Permit instead of a Chapter 105 Joint Small Projects Permit.  The proposal to complete the additional permitting work is an amount not to exceed $21,202.  Amendment 2 is to provide a Geophysical Investigation for the Cargo Apron Expansion project.  AECOM discovered during design that the majority of micro tunneling work where the 60-inch drainage pipes will be located are in fill areas.  Three types of geophysical work will be conducted to identify the presence of any anomalies.  The proposal to complete the additional permitting work is an amount no to exceed $48,122.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that that the Board amend the contract with AECOM of Hunt Valley, Maryland in an amount not to exceed $69,324 to provide additional permitting work and geophysical investigation for the Cargo Apron Expansion project at HIA, for a new total contract amount of $490,192, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and approved.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote.  Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.

e)
Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc.  in an amount not-to-exceed $25,800 to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s Industrial stormwater permit and accomplish sampling required by the environmental Memorandum of Understanding.  SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.  Additionally, the Airport must maintain regulatory compliance with the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between SARAA, the Department of Environmental Protection, and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.  Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. is recommended to provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work from 2011 through 2019.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2020 operating budget. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $25,800 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit and accomplish sampling required by the environmental Memorandum of Understanding, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.  

f)
Rehabilitate T-Hangar and Ramp, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Herbert Rowland & Grubic (HRG) in an amount not-to-exceed $74,120 to conduct an engineering study to determine the root causes for sinkholes, and develop bid documents and specifications to rehabilitate the most distressed areas identified at Capital City Executive Airport.  Numerous sinkholes have recently opened up in the ramp and t-hangar area at CXY.  In October 2019, a sinkhole opened up underneath the Schiavoni Hangar forcing the tenant to move his aircraft to another hangar.  On January 9, 2020, representatives from SARAA and HRG conducted a field inspection of the t-hangar and ramp area.  The inspection found approximately 20 other areas of distress and 16 inlets that have subsided.  HRG is recommended to provide this engineering service.  The funding for this project will come form SARAA’s 2020 Operating and Maintenance budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board award a contract to Herbert Rowland & Grubic, (HRG) of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, for the amount of $74,120 to conduct an engineering study to determine the root causes for sinkholes, and develop bid documents and specifications to rehabilitate the most distressed areas identified at Capital City Executive Airport and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved.  Mr. Mann was not present when this vote was taken.

g)
Obstruction Removal, Phase 2 (Demolish Hangar, Design), GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve Amendment #2 to the engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers in the amount of $71,006 for a total fee of $130,020, to perform design and bid services for the demolition of the main hangar building at the Gettysburg Regional Airport.  In June 2018, SARAA awarded a contract to Urban Engineers to conduct Phase I and Phase II environmental investigations to determine what environmental remediation would be required as part of any demolition plan.  Urban proposes to have documents ready to advertise for bid, to include asbestos abatement and other environmental remediation by the end of 2020.  Funding for this work will come from the SARAA operating budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve Amendment #2 to the engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in the amount of $71,006 for a total fee of $130,020, to perform design and bid services for the demolition of the main hangar building at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard.  
Discussion ensued.
Second Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume to table this matter in order to conduct further investigation.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (November 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $30.8 million vs. the $28.9 million budgeted, or 6.7% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $19.5 million vs. the budgeted amount of $18.5 million, 5.5% over budget.  Net Operating Revenue was $11.3 million. Capital Net of Grants is shown as all costs incurred in 2019, but revenue from grants was not received until January.  Two examples are PaANG lot, $388,000; and Airport Drive, $354,000.  After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is ($195,196).  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.74, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is $6.7 million vs. $5.8 million budgeted, up 16.55% vs last year.  Total Car Rental Sales were $26.5 million vs. $24.2 million budgeted, up 9.36% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue was $19.2 million, up 6.19% year-to-date. The CPE is down from $15.59 to $13.24 year-to-date, which is a 15% reduction.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, for Delta in the 0-29 days category, the balance due payment is in process.  For Frontier, payment has been promised by March 3rd.  Revenue sharing will be withheld until Frontier’s account is current.

b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA:  Additional Phase 2 work will be accomplished in the spring of 2020.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   To date, 400 feet of river-side toe road have been reconstructed and 6,000 feet of river-side vegetation have been cleared.  There has been no work since December 20th due to high water level of the river.  
Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  Permitting actions continue in progress.  

Rehab State Police Hangar, CXY:  This project was advertised for bid on January 26th.  A pre-bid meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 11th, and bids will be open on March 12th.


Construct Parallel Taxiway, FCRA:  A pre-construction meeting was held on Friday, February 7th, 2020.  Work will be performed in the spring.


Construct South Apron, GRA:  A Pre-application meeting was held with DEP South Central Region on February 25, 2020.  Meetings scheduled with the Township are as follows:

Planning Commission: March 12th
Zoning Hearing Appeals Board:  March 18th
Board of Commissioners:  March 19th


c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that total CXY Operations for January were 1,709, up 6.1%.  This was the busiest January since 2013 for CXY. Total MDT operations were 3,906, up 4.8%.  This was the third busiest January for MDT since 2013.  January 2020 was the busiest January ever.  Total Passengers were up 2.7% for January and up 16.9% vs. 2019.  Seat Capacity was up 3.8% and up 22.7% vs. January 2019.  Landed Weight was up 5.6% for January and up 5.9% vs. 2019.  Load Factor was down 4 points from last year’s January record.

Routes Americas Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller attended the Routes Americas conference in Indianapolis on February 3rd through February 6th.
FIDS Project:  Mr. Edwards thanked the IT staff for their efforts with the FIDS project.
PFAS Issue:  Mr. Edwards thanked the Engineering Department for their efforts with the PFAS issue. 

Recognition:   Mr. Helsel said he received a letter from the U.S. Department of Homeland Security, United States Coast Guard recognizing and thanking Ms. Svirbely for her efforts regarding the planeside honors detail for a United States Coast Guard member at HIA on December 9th.  Ms. Svirbely went above and beyond to ensure that everything went smoothly.   Mr. Helsel said he wrote a thank you letter back to the Coast Guard.  
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Enterline:  Mr. Enterline thanked everyone for their hospitality and warm welcome.  He said he looks forward to being on the SARAA Board.
Ms. Rodgers:  Ms. Rodgers thanked staff for the success of the airport.
Mr. Mann:  Mr. Mann said that the success of the airport depends on the efforts of staff and thanked everyone for a fantastic 2019.

Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said that 2019 was a fantastic year and thanked staff for their efforts.
Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright said she did a presentation to the Harrisburg City Council concerning general information regarding the airport, and the Real ID.  She thanked staff for their efforts in providing the information she needed for the presentation.    

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard inquired about the TSA appropriation.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.  He also encouraged the Board members to convey to their township or county representatives what is going on at the airport.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, March 25, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:59 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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